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Ref: OIA-2022/23-0437 
Dear  
 
Official Information Act request for information regarding the performance, costs and 
disestablishment of the Health and Disability Transition Unit  
 
Thank you for your Official Information Act 1982 (the Act) request received on  
19 December 2022. You requested: 
 

“Under section 12 of the Official Information Act 1982 I request all original 
communications including briefings, reports, memos, aides memoirs, cabinet papers, 
data, texts and internal emails regarding the following information:  
1. The performance/lack of performance of the Health and Disability Transition Unit 
including the manager Stephen McKernan 
2. Costs associated with the unit including leases, workforce and Ernst Young 
contracting and consulting fees and PR and media fees 
3. Cost concerns generally associated with the unit 
4. Early disestablishment of the unit and it not being maintained through the end of the 
2023 financial year as was budgeted 
5. Disestablishment of the unit 
Where information is withheld, I request you provide the title and date of the 
communication/document withheld, the reason for refusal and the grounds in support of 
that reason as required by section 19 (a) (i) and (ii) of the Official Information Act.” 

 
The Health and Disability System Review Transition Unit (the Unit or HTU) was established 
within the Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet (DPMC) in August 2020 and was 
disestablished on the completion of its work in September 2022. All responsibilities were 
transferred to health system entities in accordance with the Pae Ora (Healthy Futures) Act 
2022. 
 
The recommendations of the Simpson Review of the health and disability system pointed to 
a broad and far-reaching reform agenda, and a complex multi-year implementation process. 
The work encompassed changes in policy, legislation, system priorities, values and 
behaviours, and organisational structures and accountabilities. It comprised a mix of strategic 
and operational initiatives, foundational enablers, significant interdependencies across work 
streams, and the need for extensive stakeholder engagement and communications within an 
effective change management approach. 
 
Your first question relates to the performance of the HTU (including the manager) which led 
delivery of this reform programme through the two years of its existence (spanning three 
financial years). During this period, the HTU delivered high-quality results to support the 
Government’s health reform programme, transforming the future shape of the health system. 
All matters relating to the funding, expenditure and performance of the Unit, including strong 
Ministerial satisfaction with the Unit’s performance, are located within the Annual Report 
2021/22, available on the DPMC website:  
https://dpmc.govt.nz/publications/annual-report-2022.  
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